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they can jump, ala Edge Of Tomorrow). Our little protagonist Hiccup
accidentally stabs Toothless during their first meeting, and he gets
to join his Night Fury in repeating the days up to the battle against
the Red Death again and again.

    1. Chapter 1 The Day Before Battle

**-First Time Author Warning-**

**My first time publishing a long-form one, anyway. If you don't
trust first-time authors on principle, then don't read. Just know
that I'm doing my damndest _not _to A) Abandon the story B) Write a
bad story or C) write improperly (in the realms of grammar and
spelling).**

**That is all.**

**-FTA Warning End-**

**-Alternate Universe Fic Warning-**

**In the process of writing this fic (my first released fic) around
chapter two I became incredibly afraid I'd Mary-Sue one of the canon
characters. Because I'd rather not get you guys interested in a fic,
then change some character you like for the silly, here are the
changes-from-canon that I'm applying to the various characters and
species. I'll also be justifying them, where necessary.**

**Night Furies:**

**Edge of Tomorrow-esque time control/jumps. Understanding of spoken
Norse. Communication using some dragon-language with the other
dragons of this 'intelligent' caste. (I'm not going to write



dragon-dragon dialogue, but I will describe them talking from
Hiccup's perspective)**

**Justification: With this simple control over time allowing the
minds of the dragons to live theoretically forever (as long as they
jump back to some early point, and don't set any later anchors) they
can have plenty of time to learn languages, even of species that may
(or may not) be considered the enemy.**

**Bork the Bold (/the Very Very Unfortunate):**

**A time-loop experience with a Stormcutter (which allowed him to
gather so much information on dragons without dying.) He catalogues
the dragons in The Book Of Dragons but catalogues the whole time
thing in a restricted tome (as Hiccup said in the first movie, a
"sequel, book or pamphlet or something") called The Tale Of Dragons.
Bork was eventually removed from the loop(s?) when he lost an arm and
a leg, and a healer performed a rudimentary mimicry of a blood
transfusion, which flushed the Stormcutter's temporal influence from
his veins.**

**Justification: How else would someone go from worse-than-Hiccup to
best-in-village? I like this explanation for how Bork and his work
never got destroyed by the dragons he studied: Both did,
repeatedly.**

**-AU Fic Warning end-**

**-Rating Justification-**

**Violence: T for Major Character Death and implied Family-Unfriendly
Death.**

**Language: T for Innuendos. No overt sexual references or
suggestions of off-screen relations.**

**If you're looking for specific ages or a movie-theatre style
rating, I'd say this story is rated the same as your local government
rated Edge of Tomorrow.**

**-Rating Justification End-**

Chapter 1 | The Day Before Battle

Hiccup Horrendous Haddock the Third was a true Viking warrior, a
perfect embodiment of everything Viking, just like a chicken was an
embodiment of everything dragon. The boy had big, 'beefy' arms that
were a whole three centimeters thick, a quarter the arm-size of
literally everyone else in the village. His legs also embodied the
Viking spirit - whereas everyone else in town had short and stubby
legs used only for jumping into battle, Hiccup's legs made up nearly
40% of his height - seemingly designed entirely for the 'very'
Viking-like activity of running away.

As if all those other features weren't Viking enough, he was also the
most graceful in the village. Climbing out of bed in the morning was
an affair that never, ever involved pain from accidentally hitting
his head on-

"Ahg- dang. G'Morning to you too, bedpost! Thanks. For that." Hiccup



complained to his empty room. Green eyes still bleary, he shrugged
out of yesterday's tunic and trousers, exchanging them for an
off-white shirt and pair of brown cloth leggings from the chest at
the foot of his bed. Still not entirely woken up, he glanced out the
window above his bed and admired the view of Berk afforded by his
family's privilege, and the incredibly rare blue-skied day.

Below him, the village stretched down a somewhat steep incline to the
ocean's edge. His house, the Haddock residence, was placed at the
highest point still really a 'part' of the village, just below the
treeline. Down a path and off to the left was the village square,
(which was, in point of fact, circular) surrounded by the forge, a
storehouse, and several mid-class residences. Even further down lay
pastures, and at the base of the hill the docks. Everywhere in
between his home and the docks, Vikings busied themselves with the
tasks of village life. Hiccup, noticing all this activity, looked up
into the clear sky, and realized how late he'd slept in.

Quickly now, He clambered down the wooden staircase into his living
room and burst out the front door, letting it swing closed behind
him. Running down the hill, he ducked under several Vikings carrying
a log, and jumped clear over a cartful of scrap wood. The
admonishments of the Vikings left in his wake went ignored, as he
finally made it to the village square and rushed into the forge.

The one-armed, one-legged forgemaster, Gobber, looked up from the
blade he was hammering straight. As he spoke, his underbite pressed
into his ground-reaching moustache, "Hiccup! Nice o' ya to finally
sho' up. Was startin' to think you got carried off by
trolls."

Hiccup chuckled at Gobber's attempted humor, "Gobber, I'm not just a
kid anymore. I know trolls aren't real."

"Trolls are real!" Gobber countered, "They steal your socks. But only
the left ones. What's up with that?"

Hiccup looked down at Gobber's right peg-leg, and his left
intact-leg, then turned back to taking broken weapons down from the
rack. "Sure Gobber, Sure."

Once Hiccup was holding so many broken blades he could barely stand
(a whole four of them) he dumped them on the forge, then struggled to
pull down on the bellows.

The two of them worked in companionable silence for the next few
hours, Hiccup moving weapons and prosthetic-left-hands around the
store - occasionally sharpening the former - while Gobber hammered
said weapons back into a usable shape. As the sun began to sink
toward the horizon, Gobber finally broke the silence, "A'ight, it's
been a few hours, and I know y'been itchin' to work on some project
o' another o' yours. I think we've got more than enough blades to
handle a raid, so I'm headed off to the great hall for the evening.
Don't burn down the forge. While I'm gone. Y'know."

Hiccup lifted the sword he'd just finished sharpening onto the rack,
"Have fun drinking Gobber. Try not to swallow your fake tooth
again."

As Gobber left the forge, he complained loudly, "Tha' was one



time!"

Once Gobber was lost in the bustle of Vikings outside, Hiccup slipped
into the back room of the forge. Here, Hiccup had his writing desk, a
pile of parts relating to his half-completed project, and other
various knick-knacks he'd picked up over time. Gobber left this room
all just for Hiccup because, hilariously, the overweight forgemaster
couldn't fit through the door.

First Hiccup went to the writing desk, shifting some of his papers
depicting some kind of bola launching machine. Then he turned around
to the actual thing on the other side of the room. The contraption
was designed to fold down into a small log base barely a foot in
diameter. Said base had mounted wheels and handles to be pulled like
a small cart, or pushed like a wheelbarrow. Hiccup pulled on one part
of the lid, and the launcher itself popped up out of the base into a
readied position. All he had left to do was make some nails to affix
the wood that'd be holding the firing tension to the body of the
weapon. Retreating back into the forge, Hiccup set several chunks of
scrap metal on the forge and began to heat them.

An hour later, the sun reached the horizon. Hiccup was finishing the
last nail when a blonde girl about his age and height - but outfitted
in a studded leather armor - came waltzing in. He looked up to stare
up at the new customer, and his next hammer blow took the front two
inches of the nail clean off.

"Oh- Uhh, Astrid! Hi. What can I, y'know the forge, do for you toda-"
Hiccup began to stammer.

Astrid rolled her eyes at Hiccup's now usual inability to speak in
her presence. "Axe. Need it sharpened. Dulled it out practicing on
trees this morning."

"O-oh, yeah, sure." Hiccup took the proffered two-headed waraxe and
moved to the whetstone.

"Soâ€¦ Uh," Hiccup continued to stammer, inadvisably continuing the
conversation, "practicing for what?"

Astrid gave Hiccup an incredulous stare. "Dragon training? The thing
that gets a kid noticed around here?" She huffed, "I suppose you
wouldn't need to worry about getting noticed."

Hiccup began to formulate some sarcastic or defensive reply, but the
response died on his tongue. Quietly, he worked on the axe
blades.

After about a minute, Astrid spoke up again, "The nail you were
working on when I came in, is it broken now?"

"Oh, that, nah, it's justâ€¦ a little weaker." Hiccup
replied.

Astrid looked at the half of a nail, left unattended on the anvil.
"It looks to me like you broke it in half."

Hiccup glanced over, then returned to sharpening her axe, "In this
case, it's not the size that matters. I only made the nails as long
as I did for additional strength."



"So size doesn't matter?" Astrid asked.

"Yeah, not in this- Oh. Very funny. Thanks for that."

Astrid laughed. An actual laugh that devolved into a bit of giggling.
As soon as she had control over herself again, she took the now
finished axe from Hiccup. Before he knew what was going on, Astrid
had pinned him to the floor, the handle of the axe pressing into his
throat. "Tell anyone about that giggle, and I will _end_ you." she
snarled.

"Yes, yeah, whatever you say." Hiccup coughed around the axe.

The axe was removed from his throat, and as he clambered to his feet
Astrid calmly left the store, axe on her shoulder like nothing was
wrong. Hiccup rubbed his throat and muttered, "Girls are so weird."
Then, he picked up the finished nails from the floor - and the broken
one - and retreated into the back room.

As the last of the sun's rays left the top of the mountaintops,
Hiccup finished his bola launching contraption. The design
essentially functioned like a crossbow crossed with a ballista, but
the tension spars were vertical and the ammo was a bola, rather than
a crossbow bolt. If he was lucky and had good aim (both two things of
which he had an exceptional paucity) he'd manage to take down a
dragon, and get some (positive) recognition from his village. With
the sky darkening overhead, Hiccup loaded and stored the launcher,
then left the forge. His goals: back home for dinner, then rest for
the next day of mundane smithing.

Up the hill he walked, Vikings around him moving lumber and livestock
to prepare the village for the coming evening. As the bustle fell
away, he reached the end of the path and stepped up to his front
door. He turned, closing the door and locking the cold air outside.
He turned back to the embers of the fire, grabbed a few logs from the
nearby woodpile, and threw them on. He was about to reach for
kindling when, outside, a sound echoed that was neither Viking nor
livestock.

Forgetting about the cold hearth, Hiccup ran to the door and swung it
open. Outside, a Monstrous Nightmare - a large red dragon with a huge
wingspan and no forelegs - flew after a Viking, who in turn was
running after some escaped livestock. In midair, the Nightmare
turned, spotted the scrawny Viking watching it, and fired a blast of
fiery death straight at Hiccup.

Hiccup, with reflexes he didn't know he possessed, slammed the door
shut just before the fiery saliva engulfed the front of the building.
Breathing heavily, he whispered to himself, "Dragons!"

Once the door cooled enough that the other side wouldn't kill him, he
threw it open and began to run back down the path he'd already
traversed twice today. The closer he got to the village square
(circle) the more Vikings wielding weapons he had to dodge, many of
them admonishing him, this time for being outside during a raid. In
his wake he left a cloud of, "Sorry!"ies, which calmed noone.

As he came down some steps, he heard and felt flames reaching toward
him on the right as a dragon swooped to scorch the Vikings on the



ground. All the Vikings around him dodged out of the way, but he was
lifted bodily by the scruff of his neck. The man lifting him from
harm's way shouted in his face, "What are you doin'-" he cut himself
off and turned to the crowd of Vikings, "What is he doing out
again?!" Turning back to Hiccup, he set the boy down then gave him a
shove, with a curt "Get back inside!"

Hiccup, not one to argue with the chief of the village himself, ran
in the direction he was shoved and entered the forge.

Gobber looked up from the blade he was hammering flat, just as he had
that morning. "Hiccup! Good ta see ya'! Was beginnin' to think you
were carried off by the dragons."

Hiccup lifted a heavy warhammer that had dropped to the floor in the
chaos of the raid, replying, "Who me? Nah, I am way too muscular for
their tastes. They wouldn't know what to do with allâ€¦ This." He
gave his best attempt at bulging his bicep, which made his arm look
even smaller than it had at his side.

Getting back to work, Hiccup went to the window to retrieve another
pile of weapons left for repair by the village's warriors. His gaze
was drawn to the group of other kids his age hauling in a water
barrel and preparing to fight the fires developing on all the
surrounding buildings. Tuffnut and Ruffnut, as usual, were fighting
over the same bucket, wearing their hair the same way, and wearing
matching brown tunics over grey leggings. Snotlout - Hiccup's cousin
- was wiping his nose with his entire forearm, ruining the black fur
of his tunic. Fishlegs, the overweight one, wore only a fur coat and
brown leggings. As Hiccup watched, he tripped over a flagstone and
dumped his bucket of water on himself. Behind them all, Astrid threw
water on a fire and actually managed to put it out, until it was
relit by a passing dragon. Unbidden, a comment slipped from his lips,
"Aww. Thier job is so much cooler."

At that moment, Gobber came up from behind Hiccup, hoisting him up in
the air with his prosthetic-arm's tongs.

"Let me out, please, I need to make my mark!" Hiccup whined.

"Ach, you've made plenty o' marks, all in the wrong places!" Gobber
shot back.

Hiccup, not one to back down from banter - even at his expense -
continued to whine, "Please, two minutes. I'll kill a dragon, my life
will get infinitely better - I might even get a date."

Gobber took the logical side of the argument again, "Y' can't lift a
hammer, y' can't swing an axe, y' can't even throw one of
these!"

The 'one of these' - three rocks tied together with a rope - Gobber
was holding up was taken right out of his hand by someone outside the
window. The person outside proceeded to twirl the rocks around, then
threw the rapidly spinning bola at an incoming Gronkle. The bola
wrapped around the dragon's legs, adding weight and altering its
flight path so that it collided with a building.

Hiccup refused to back down, "Okay, fine, but this will throw it for
me!"



He set his hand on the lid of the bola launcher he'd finished that
morning, which promptly (and unexpectedly) popped up into its ready
position and fired a bola out the shop window, into a crowd of
Vikings waiting for weapons, knocking over several.

"See, now this right here is what I'm talking about! Hiccup, if you
ever want to get out there and fight dragons, you need to stop
allâ€¦"

For a moment Gobber was silent, as if searching for a
word.

"This."

Hiccup rolled his eyes, complaining, "But you just pointed to all of
me!"

"Yes!" Gobber exclaimed, "That's it! Stop being all of you."

Before Hiccup could find another way to continue the argument, Gobber
dropped a sword in his arms with the curt command, "Sharpen,
now."

Hiccup worked on the sword uneventfully for almost half a minute,
lost in thought until suddenly cries rose up from outside: "Night
Fury!" "Get down!" Hiccup dropped the sword and stared out the
window, looking for a hint of the elusive Night Fury itself as one of
the town's siege catapults on the lower parts of the island was torn
apart by its fire. Behind him, Gobber replaced his tongs prosthetic
with an axe.

Gobber then proceeded halfway out the door, then stepped back in to
give Hiccup some orders. "Man the fort Hiccup! As in Stay. Putâ€¦
There. Y'know what I mean." He then turned and gave a battle cry,
limping out into the fray.

As soon as Gobber was lost in the smoke, Hiccup ran to the back of
the shop and re-packed and re-loaded his bola launcher. He quickly
tied a rope around its housing to prevent it springing up during
transport, then rolled it out of the shop and off toward the hill
where several torch towers cast a comforting glow that kept the
dragons away. Once again, as he passed dangerously close to Vikings
running every which way, cries of "Hiccup!" abounded.

Once Hiccup reached the cliffside just below his home (now a good
distance from the village) he dropped to one knee, pulling open the
rope over the launcher. The housing swung open and he stood, lifting
the weapon to its active height. and pulling the four tension spars
into their open and locked position. Then he waited, looking at the
one remaining siege catapult to which the village could lay claim.
For almost a minute, silence reigned over his grassy knoll, the
sounds of battle in the town below fading to near indiscernible as he
waited for the Night Fury to show itself.

Suddenly a screeching whistle echoed across the island. Many Vikings
in the lower village ducked for cover. Hiccup watched a plasma bolt
streak seemingly out of empty sky and decimate the siege tower.
There! He caught the outline of a black shape swooping past the
bright explosion. He lead his aim forward of the shape's path, closed



his eyes in a silent prayer to Odin, then pulled the launcher's
release lever.

The launcher fired. The bola flew. Before Hiccup saw the bola hit
anything, he noticed with dismay that one of the tension spars - the
one secured with the nail made faulty by Astrid's presence earlier in
the day - had broken free with the force of this full shot. The
tension of the rope connecting the arm to the accelerating bola had
sent the wooden chunk hurtling at his face. He closed his eyes, began
to raise his arms.

And...

    2. Chapter 2 Lightning and Death Itself

Chapter 2 | Lightning and Death Itself

Hiccup awoke to the sound of an inhuman cry of pain echoing across
land and sea. He tried to leap from the ground to a crouched
position, but the ache in his head from where the wooden chunk had
struck left him dizzy, and still on the ground. He quickly looked to
the sky and traced along the path the bola should have taken. In the
moonlight, he saw a speck descending toward Raven Point, glinting
darkly.

Hiccup stared after the speck, somewhat dumbfounded. "Yes! I hit it!
Ah, this fixes everything!" He stood and began to twirl around,
dancing in victory. "Did anybody see that?!"

He paused facing away from the sea as an inhuman growl sounded behind
him. Slowly, he turned back toward the ocean. A Monstrous Nightmare -
a large, dark red dragon with a long neck and almost-as-long rounded
snout - walked on its wing tips and hind legs toward him, glaring
menacingly and crushing the remains of his launcher. Hiccup's
jubilation immediately faded. "Except for youâ€¦"

He began to run, screaming in a very un-Viking-like way. Behind him,
the Nightmare shot globs of burning saliva in an attempt to kill the
scrawny Viking. Thanking the gods for letting him be small, Hiccup
managed to evade the Nightmare's burning fury.

Ahead, in the village square, he spotted the base of one of the torch
towers and quickly took cover behind it. The Nightmare, furious at
losing sight of its prey, bathed the tower in its fiery spittle.

For a moment all was quiet. Hiccup inched to the right, looking
around the edge of the burning tower's base. Just as the dragon's
head emerged around the edge of the tower to Hiccup's left, Stoick
the Vast - chief of Berk - came charging past Hiccup and tackled the
dragon, bare-handed. When the two separated, the Nightmare attempted
to kill Stoick as it had Hiccup, but all it could produce were a few
measly drops of its fiery anger. Stoick smiled at it. "You're all
out," he said, before charging in and punching the massive dragon
bare-handed in the face. The dragon flapped its wings hard and
retreated into the night, while Stoick turned back to the burning
torch tower.

As if on cue, the tower collapsed, sending its burning tray of wood
rolling down through the many layers of the village. Hiccup remained



standing right where the fiery trail of destruction began.

He looked up at Stoick, chief of his tribe, wincing at the sounds of
destruction spreading from the torch tower's remains. "Sorry - Dad."
As the dragons escaped into the early dawn, Hiccup listened to the
fires raging through the village.

When the silence stretched to the point that he thought perhaps
everyone else had been petrified, Hiccup finally spoke again. "Okay,
but I hit a Night Fury . . . Oahg!"

Stoick hoisted his son into the air by the collar of his shirt,
carrying him through the crowd of angry, disappointed, and
incredulous Vikings.

"It's not like the last few times, Dad!" Hiccup complained, "I mean I
really, actually hit it! It went down just off Raven Point. Lets get
a search party out there before . . . "

Stoick had had enough of his son's rambling. He set Hiccup down
roughly and turned to give him a lecture. "STOP! Just - stop. Every
time you step outside, disaster falls. Can you not see that I have
bigger problems? Winter is almost here and I have an entire village
to feed!"

Hiccup knew he was already in trouble - the deepest trouble. But he
couldn't resist the chance to poke at all the other Vikings, every
one of whom was twice his size, "Y'know, between you and me, I think
the village could do with a little less feeding, don'tcha
think?"

Stoick's anger flared. "This isn't a joke, Hiccup. Ach, why can't you
follow the simplest orders?"

Realizing the food joke might've gone a bit far, Hiccup tried to
defuse the situation with something the other Vikings could relate
to, "I - I can't stop myself! I see a dragon and I have to just -
kill it, y'know? It's who I am, Dad."

Stoick actually had to stop himself from laughing at that statement.
He covered up the emotion with an exasperated sigh. "You are many
things, Hiccup, but a dragon killer is not one of them. Get back to
the house." He turned to Gobber, who stood amongst the crowd of
Vikings. "Make sure he gets there! I have his mess to clean
up."

Gobber gently cuffed Hiccup on the side of the head with his intact
hand, then led him out of the crowd of Vikings. As he passed the
other kids his age, Tuffnut and Snotlout gave some sarcastic remarks,
heckling Hiccup over his failures.

"That was quite the performance," Tuff said mildly.

Snotlout's comment was far less forgiving, "I've never seen anyone
mess up that badly. That helped!"

He, of course, meant that rather than harming both Vikings and
dragons, Hiccup had accidentally helped the dragons. Using his near
trademarked brand of self-deprecating humor - which by this point in
life had become an automatic defense mechanism - Hiccup muttered,



"Yeah, yeah. Thanks. I was trying."

Gobber, ever the one to - at least try to - prevent bullying, grabbed
the horns of Snotlout's helmet and tossed the boy to the ground,
before continuing to push Hiccup out of the crowd.

As the two moved up the path, Hiccup continued to complain. "I really
did hit one."

"Sure," Gobber replied.

"He never listens!" Hiccup continued.

"Runs in the family," Gobber joked, though only half in jest.

"Even when he does it's with this disappointed scowl like someone
skimped on the meat in his sandwich," Hiccup said. He dropped his
voice an octave, attempting to mimic that of his father. "Excuse me,
barmaid, I'm afraid you've brought me the wrong offspring! I ordered
an extra-large boy with beefy arms, extra guts 'n glory on the side."
He turned back, gesturing to where he stood at the beginning of his
rant. "This here, this is a talkin' fishbone!"

Gobber shook his head, "Now you're thinkin' about this all wrong.
It's not so much what you look like, it's what's inside that he can't
stand."

Hiccup gave Gobber an incredulous look. "Thank you for summing that
up." He turned to enter the house, but Gobber interrupted
him.

"Listen, the point is: Stop trying so hard to be somethin' you're
not."

Hiccup looked back at Gobber over his shoulder, hand on the door, and
hung his head. "I just want to be one of . . ." his voice cracked,
but he continued, ". . . you guys."

At that, Hiccup pushed the door open and shut himself inside. Gobber
sighed, turning back down toward the charred village. Hiccup,
meanwhile, grabbed his fur vest, notebook and a charcoal pencil, then
slipped out the back door and off toward the treeline.

The village may not think he shot down a Night Fury, but he was
certain he did, and he was going to find it.

-EoT-

Hiccup had been wandering for hours, searching for the speck he saw
fall from the sky the previous night. Sighing at the empty,
unchanging forest around him, he pulled out his notebook and flipped
through to the crude map he'd drawn of the island. The area around
Raven Point was almost black with marks indicating places he'd
already searched. In frustration, he pressed his pencil hard into the
map, scribbling all over it. Sighing again, he shut the notebook on
the pencil, stuffing both back into his light fur vest. "Oh the gods
must hate me," he complained to the empty grove. "Some people lose
their knife in the mud. No, not me, I manage to lose an _entire
dragon_!" In anger, he smacked a low hanging tree branch, bending it.
To his dismay and chagrin, it swung back and smacked him in the face,



exactly where the bola launcher had the night before had. "Ahg!
Stupid . . . what?" He breathed in a gasp of confusion as he noticed
that the tree above him had been knocked over. Further along in the
direction the tree fell the ground had a deep groove, left by
whatever object shattered the tree. The groove started five paces
down the hill, then continued another ten paces up and over a small
rise.

Curious, Hiccup stepped into the groove and moved to the top of the
rise. He looked over the edge of the furrow, down the hill, and
spotted a huge black shape laid out on the ground. He gasped, and
ducked back behind the hill, fumbling for then drawing his dagger.
Carefully, but not exactly quietly, Hiccup descended the hill and hid
behind a rock. After a minute, he emerged cautiously from behind the
rock and inched closer. The dragon - a Night Fury, for no other
dragon had been shot down by his bola launcher - lay still on the
ground, unmoving, with its eyes closed. All four of its legs and both
its massive wings were bound up by the ropes of his bola. Hiccup once
again began to celebrate. "Oh man, I did it! This fixes everything!
Yes! I have brought down this mighty . . . "

His celebrations were cut short as he set his foot on the downed
dragon's leg - one of its fore paws - and it tried to kick him away.
Hiccup stumbled backward and fell against the rock he had been hiding
behind, holding his dagger before him as if it would have some way to
protect him. The dragon, still entangled in the bola, continued to
lie on the ground and merely stared at him.

Hiccup was pretty scared. No, terrified. No, beyond even that. Not
one of his inventions had injured a dragon before, but here he had
downed not just any dragon, but the dragon that had caused the most
damage to his village. It was helpless! He had no reason to be
afraid. It couldn't do anything. He tried desperately to build up his
courage, muttering to himself. "I'm going to kill you, dragon. I'm
going to cut out your heart and take it to my father. I'm a
Viking."

The dragon, being a dragon, gave no signs of understanding his words.
Hiccup shouted now. "I am a _Viking_!" He closed his eyes, raised the
dagger over his head . . .

. . . and stopped. He had opened his eyes just long enough to see the
dragon staring up at him with one of its own great, toxic-green orbs,
the eye brimming with intelligence. It knew he'd been the one who
shot it down. It knew it was helpless. It knew there was nothing it
could do. Hiccup arched his back more, raising the dagger even
higher. It closed the eye, accepting its fate.

Hiccup let his hands drop to his sides, dagger held loosely. He
looked at the ropes of his bola, entangling the dragon. "I did this,"
he muttered despondently to himself. He turned to walk away. Let the
dragon starve and die so he wouldn't have to kill an intelligent
creature himself. But he couldn't even do that. He considered for a
moment what he should do, his morals and conscience warring with his
Viking values. Finally, he turned back, knelt by the dragon, and
began to cut away at the bola. The dragon shifted, realizing its
bonds were loosening. When the last of the cords was cut, and the
bola fell completely slack, the dragon leaped at Hiccup. The last
rope had been across the dragon's forelegs and as it moved the dragon
inadvertently plunged its upper torso onto Hiccup's blade, opening a



gash up its own neck. Blood of a red almost as dark as a Monstrous
Nightmare's wingtips spurted from the wound, soaking Hiccup's
clothes. The Night Fury roared in pain and - living up to its name -
fury. Hiccup tried to move, to escape, to run, but the dragon had him
pinned under a paw. Its head descended toward his, jaws opening wide,
teeth appearing to expand further from its gums. As the jaw clamped
shut, Hiccup screamed.

And . . .
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Chapter 3 | Second Chance

Hiccup awoke to the sound of an inhuman cry of pain echoing across
land and sea. He lay on the ground, dizzy with confusion at the
events that had just transpiredâ€¦ orâ€¦ what? Slowly, he sat up.
Just above Raven Point, he thought he saw a glint descending in the
moonlight.

In his more immediate vicinity, his bola launcher sat, right-upper
tension spar still hanging loosely from the rope connecting it to the
launcher. "What." Hiccup wondered aloud. His thoughts were
interrupted by the sudden appearance of a Monstrous Nightmare
stealthily climbing the ridge from opposite his launcher. Just like
before, the beast moved toward him low and menacing, one foot
crushing said launcher.

"Oh yay, that's fun." Hiccup muttered. Then he ran, screaming, down
toward the village. The Nightmare was there, the bola launcher was
gone, everything was happening again. The same way. What if he wanted
to change something?

As he entered the village square, he thought about once again hiding
behind the torch tower. It had saved him last time, but the cost to
the village was pretty high. Instead, Hiccup turned at a sharp angle,
running toward the ramp to the pastures lower in the village. As he
suspected, his father was sprinting up said ramp toward him.

"Dad! Nightmare right behind-" Hiccup shouted.

"I noticed!" the chief replied gruffly, also shouting as he barrelled



past Hiccup and up the ramp. At the top of the ramp, one of the
Nightmare's wingtips appeared, followed quickly by its head and long
neck. As it reared back to spew fiery death down the village's best
path between the pastures and the square, Stoick leaped at the beast,
grabbing its jaws and clamping them shut bare handed. At the sudden
extra weight on its head, the Nightmare's neck slumped to the
ground.

"Rope its mouth shut! Now!" the beast-wrestling man ordered.

"I-ah, I haven't got any rope!" Hiccup stammered.

Above the two, a black fur-clad figure stopped at the edge of the
cliff. The Viking shouted, "This is a job for the Snotman!" He then
jumped off the cliff, and landed on the tip of the Nightmare's muzzle
not currently covered by Viking chieftain.

Sitting on the snout of the dragon, he suddenly looked confused,
"Wait, what are we doing?"

"Rope!" the frustrated chief shouted.

A short-haired blonde head looked over the cliff. "Here!" Astrid
shouted, her words followed by a bundle of rope. Snotlout, still
confused by the three meter drop, rolled aside as Hiccup pushed him
out of the way. The scrawnier of the boys then tied the dropped rope
around the dragon's snout, several times for good measure.

"Thank you son." Stoick said, the strain in his arms lessening.
Meanwhile, the body of the Nightmare continued thrashing back and
forth in the square. "MEN!" Stoick shouted in that general direction,
"Hold this beast down!"

Several Vikings in the square - that had been waiting at the forge
for weapons - saw the chief holding down the Nightmare's head
bare-handed and ran to help.

"Wait, dad, I don't think that it's out of fire!" Hiccup warned.

In the square, a Viking grabbed the flailing Nightmare's tail, then
recoiled in pain as the dragon burst into flames. Stoick, spotting
the fire moving up the dragon's neck before it reached the head,
pushed off. With a flap of its great wingspan, the dragon took off
into the night.

"That was awesome!" a slightly dazed male voice shouted from above
the ramp, "flaming Nightmare in the middle of town!" The boy's words
were followed by the clang of metal on metal.

"Not helping Tuff." came Astrid's voice. She'd whacked him over the
helm with the flat of her axe.

A muttered, "that was fun, do it again." was drowned out by the
chief's next words:

Stoick stomped the singed deck in irritation. "We almost had that
beast." he said. Then he turned to Hiccup and the still-dazed
Snotlout.

"Hiccup," Stoick said, "did you just actually help me muzzle that



beast, without burning the town down?"

Hiccup noticed crowds of Vikings gathering at the top and bottom of
the ramp, to watch the father-son interaction. "Well yeah, but I
don't think that's the most-" Hiccup began.

Stoick clasped his son's shoulders, "This, son, is the day I've been
waiting for. You're ready for dragon training."

"Wait, dad," Hiccup started again, "There was this-"

"Why does Useless get dragon training?" Snotlout shouted petulantly
from beside them. Hiccup thought he saw the Viking chief stifle an
eyeroll.

"Because he just took on a Nightmare, intentionally. You're already
in dragon training!" Stoick said.

"Oh, yeah, I knew that." Snotlout acknowledged.

Stoick turned back to Hiccup, "I knew you'd do it eventually. You've
got my blood, after all!" The chief gave Hiccup a friendly pat on the
shoulder, which sent the smaller Viking stumbling.

"Uh, yeah, dad, I should tell you-" Hiccup tried.

"Why wait until tomorrow to start training our young?" Stoick shouted
to the amassing Vikings in the morning light, "Noon today, dragon
training begins!"

"Are you even listening to me?" Hiccup complained, though his words
were lost in the cheers of the vikings all around the
ramp.

"Gobber!" Stoick shouted up the ramp. The smith pushed his way
through the crowd, mouth slightly agape. "Take Hiccup back home, I'll
be there as soon as I deal with raid cleanup." the chief
ordered.

Gobber nodded, taking Hiccup's shoulder. "Great," said Hiccup, "Huge
popularity surge and dad still won't listen to me."

-EoT-

As they walked up the path toward his house, Hiccup turned to Gobber.
"Gobber, I need your help understanding something."

"Is it your father?" The smith questioned, "I'ave been tryin' to
understand your dad for as long as I've known 'im, and I still
ha'en't a clue."

"Well," Hiccup started, glad someone was finally listening, "during
the raid, I sort-of maybe left the forge, to go use my bola
launcher."

Gobber sighed, "I figured tha' when I saw it missin', and found you
n' your father in the middle o' tha village."

"Ok, this is where it gets weird. I mean, really weird." Hiccup
warned.



"I'm listenin'." said Gobber.

Hiccup stopped at the door to his house. Taking a deep breath, he
explained, "I shot down a Night Fury, got attacked by a Monstrous
Nightmare, the Nightmare burned down the village-square torch tower
and a portion of the village, I went out to find the Night Fury,
Iâ€¦" He paused to take a breath, "stabbed the Night Fury with my
dagger, and it broke loose of the bola and killed me."

Gobber's unibrow was lopsided with skepticism. "Andâ€¦ Y'did all that
and got tha village repaired in, what, two minutes?"

"Well," Hiccup said, "Then I woke up, on the hill with my bola
launcher, and got attacked by the Nightmare again."

Gobber's face twisted, as if he was thinking. Hiccup was about to ask
if he was choking when the smith's face lit up with an idea. "Oh! I
know! It's a vision from the gods!"

"How does that even..." Hiccup asked quizzically.

"Aye!" Gobber confirmed, "I had a similar vision the night after I
fought that Bone Napper!"

"No, Gobber, please not the Bone Napper story!" the younger Viking
complained.

"Relax Hiccup," the smith said, "I ha'en't got time. Too much ta do.
Fo' me an' you. Get inside! You gotta rest up so ya' can learn ta'
fight dragons!" At this, Gobber gave Hiccup a light push, and Hiccup
turned and entered the house.

"That's just great. I don't evenâ€¦ gods sending visions to the
scrawny viking kid who couldn't even kill a dragon in his dreams."
Hiccup complained to the empty living room. The room sat in darkness,
silent, as a slight chill settled behind him from the door he'd just
shut. "Yay me." he said, bending down to light the fire.

Unable to find the house flintstone, Hiccup used the old
rubbing-sticks method of firelighting. Just when he finally got a
tiny flame, after maybe ten minutes of rubbing, his father opened the
front door. In a moment, the tiny spark was extinguished, the
kindling blown across the floor.

"Hi, dad." Hiccup said halfheartedly.

"Son." Stoick acknowledged, "Dragon training starts in two hours, are
you sure you don't want to be resting?"

"Well, see, I think I should mention that I don't even want-" Hiccup
began, but was then cut off by a traitorous yawn from his exhausted
body.

"You did well in that raid." Stoick affirmed, "You weren't prepared
for everything - anything really - but when someone else got you the
tools you handled yourself well."

"Dad, I don't wan-" Hiccup tried, one last time.



"Stop, I don't want to hear any more excuses. You need rest." the
chief cut him off, "Bed. Now. Gather your strength."

Hiccup sighed, "Fine." Turning from the abysmally un-charred
fire-pit, Hiccup climbed the oaken stairs to his room.

**A/N:**
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Chapter 4 | Nadder Runaround

Hiccup didn't get a wink of sleep as the sun slowly ascended into the
sky. Instead, he worried about dragon training and the so-called
vision he'd had of the Night Fury. He'd met the dragon, released it,
then _died_. It seemed more clear that the gods wanted him to _not
_meet the Night Fury than to take the fight to it, as Gobber had done
with the Bone Napper. On top of that, why would the gods give him a
vision in which he found it _morally wrong_ to kill a _dragon_? That
wouldn't be any way to suggest killing said dragon. Gobber's
interpretation of events seemed even crazier than his story of the
Bone Napper (Hammerheaded Yak-Whale-Sharks included).

Perhaps the opposite was true - the gods do _not _want him to kill
dragons. Well, good luck with that Thor and Odin above, because now
giving him a preview of events has put him into Dragon Training: He
_has _to go fight dragons.

As the irony occurred to him, he realized that the sun outside had
reached its apex; he was late, again!

Quickly as the scrawny Viking was able, he donned his vest and ran
out the front door of the house. Down the village path, through the
square and off toward the Kill Ring he ran, the Vikings he passed
hardly even noticing his presence, as long as he remained out from
underfoot.

As he finally crossed the last few steps of the log bridge leading up
to the Ring - a great stone pit covered with iron bars and surrounded
by spectator stands (who knew fire-breathing-pest extermination would
be a spectator sport?) - he heard chatter from the kids up ahead, who
had arrived more on-time than Hiccup. (Interestingly, it seemed he
was working with the fire brigade's class.)

Entering the gate, he began to make out the words of their
conversation, Ruffnut piped up, "I'm hoping for some mauling, like on
my shoulder or lower back."

A slightly less enthusiastic (for the injury, but no less for the
fighting) Astrid spoke, "Yeah, It's only fun if you get a scar out of
it."



Without a trace of the other's enthusiasm - voice dripping instead
with sarcasm - Hiccup spoke, "Yeah, no kidding, right? Pain. Love
it."

Tuffnut didn't even turn around to give him a look, "Oh look, great
Mr. I-Can't-Tie-Down-A-Nightmare is here."

"Oh yes," Hiccup agreed sarcastically, "Because it's so easy to use a
flammable rope to tie down a dragon that _lights itself on
fire_."

Ruffnut punched her twin brother, laughing to his detriment, "C'mon,
even I knew that was a crazy thing to do!"

Gobber finally broke in. "Alrigh', enough with the chit-cha'. Now, in
these cages are a bunch of nasty dragons, some of the deadliest
species out there, that all attack our li'l island on a semi-regular
basis. Since some of our recruits," he glanced pointedly at Hiccup,
"can't seem to arrive on time, I'll keep the explanation of what
you're doing short. The weapons rack has damaged and destroyed
weapons. You all 'ill be facin' a Nadder. Can anyone tell me what
we'll be doing with the mangled weapons?"

Fishlegs, apparently able to make the connections Gobber suggested,
squealed in delight and raised his hand, jumping up and down in
place. Everyone else wore expressions of confusion. Gobber let them
think for a moment, then sighed out, "Fishlegsâ€¦"

"Oh! Ok," Fish began. "So The Book Of Dragons says that the Deadly
Nadder has, like, the hottest fire of all dragons. I think it's like
sixteen, whereas even the Night Fury gets only up to thirteen - based
on its destructive power and the afterflame burn, obviously, because
nobody ever got one in a controlled environment and-"

"'Legs! Focus," Gobber commanded.

Fishlegs' face fell a bit. "Oh, right. Sorry. So you want us to use
the Nadder's fire to heat up the weapons so you can fix them. That's
why there is an anvil over in the entrance gate."

"Thank you!" Gobber applauded. "Very good, Fishlegs!" He proceeded to
walk over to one of the cages built into the wall, setting his hand
on the lever.

"Wait!" cried Snotlout, speaking up for the first time since Hiccup's
arrival. "Aren't you going to teach us some strategy to avoid getting
our arms burnt off in the fire and stuff?"

Hiccup, meanwhile, backed away from the group and began to run
towards the rack of broken weapons. Gobber decided to humor Snotlout
for a moment. "I believe," the smith said slowly, "in learnin' on the
job." At this, he opened the cage door and then began running at a
limping gait across the Ring toward the entrance gate - and its
anvil. The other recruits looked amongst themselves incredulously,
then ran off after Hiccup.

The dragon - which very much resembled an accident with blue-dyed
leather, teeth, scaly hide and a chicken - burst out of the cage,
looking very upset for having been cooped up. Spotting the adolescent
Vikings across the arena hefting twisted metal, it charged.



Hiccup managed to lift what might have once been a sword (but would
now make a better short-handled mace) and sprinted to his left,
counter-clockwise around the arena. Fishlegs followed, easily
carrying a mace that had partially melted and elongated. Behind them,
Ruff and Tuff carried off two maces that had fused together. They ran
clockwise around the arena. Astrid and Snotlout remained next to the
weapons rack. Snotlout leaned on a sword that somehow during the last
raid had lost all of its edges and was closer to a rod. Astrid hefted
a battle-axe-turned-mace.

"So," Snotlout began, his voice taking on the attempted-seduction
tone he constantly follows Astrid with, "anyway I'm moving into my
parents' basement. You should come by to work out. You look like you
work out!"

Astrid paid Snotlout himself no mind, instead holding the end of her
battle-axe-turned-mace in front of his face. "Wha?" he began, then
remembered the Nadder charging across the arena. Apparently, Vikings
weren't the only creatures who hated the sound of Snotlout's voice.
The Nadder stopped before the two young Vikings, completely ignored
Astrid, and fired a blast of flame straight through her
mace-axe-thing at Snotlout. The male Viking, to his credit, was able
to hide behind the weapons rack before he too was roasted, but his
edgeless-sword didn't come with him and fell to the ground, still
cold.

"Astrid, nice work. Get those weapons over to me quick before they
cool!" Gobber called from the gate. She turned to look at the rack
and noticed that, while the rack was on fire, all the weapons were
just as hot as her axe-mace-thing. Grabbing as many cool handles as
she could (about four plus the axe-mace-thing) she made her way over
to Gobber. The Nadder lost interest after firing, and left to follow
the bickering twins.

"Get your hands off my mace!" Tuffnut shouted.

"There's like a million weapons on the rack!" Ruffnut
complained.

"This one is big and fuse-headed, like me. Take that warhammer over
there, it looks like a flower. Girls like flowers, right?"

Ruffnut wrenched the fuse-headed mace out of Tuffnut's hands and
whacked him over the head with it. "Oops, now this one has blood on
it."

Tuffnut recovered, and grabbed the second handle of the fuse-head
mace. Their shouting resumed unintelligibly, but was interrupted as
the Nadder ran right between them, burning the mace-heads, which
caused them to unfuse and fall to the ground.

"Ruff, Tuff" Gobber shouted over the banging of his hammer-prosthetic
on the anvil. "Weapons here, now!"

Another third around the arena, Fishlegs and Hiccup hid underneath a
wooden board leaning against the wall, weapons sticking out. The
Nadder looked curiously at the wooden-board-with-arms.

"You think it knows we're here?" Fishlegs whispered to Hiccup.



The dragon perked up at the sound.

"It does now!" Hiccup cried, taking off toward the weapon rack.
Fishlegs, meanwhile, just held the weapon in front of the board he
hid behind. The Nadder squawked, fired a short blast at the wood,
then ran off after the fleeing, scrawny Viking.

Fishlegs emerged from the now-burning lean-to, and found his weapon
white-hot. "Cool!"

Hiccup ran a quarter of the way to the weapons rack before he
tripped. Curling up on the ground as the Nadder charged after him, he
held his sword-turned-mace above his head, hoping the dragon would
heat the weapon as it had for all the other Vikings. His hand shook
as the Nadder stopped just one (human) stride length from where
Hiccup lay on the ground, staring intently atâ€¦ the mace-sword. As
it shook in his hand, light reflected off the damaged metal and it
seemed to change color slightly.

"Attracted to the shiny stuff?" Hiccup muttered under his
breath.

Just inside the gate, Gobber shouted across the Ring, "HICCUP!"

The Nadder, disturbed by the sudden loud noise, chirped its annoyance
and let out a blast of flame, heating the head of the
sword-mace-thing, but also lighting the handle on fire. Hiccup
screeched at the sudden heat, the Nadder squawked indignantly at the
much closer and louder noise than the smith's fear, and prepared to
blast fire again, this time aiming closer to the ground.

Just then, Gobber's hook grabbed one of its fangs and pulled its head
to the side, its fires scorching empty ground.

"That's a good eight weapons outta you. Makes up for my time outta
the forge. C'mon, beastie," the smith muttered at the dragon, which
was more than a little reluctant to return to its cage. After he'd
locked it back inside, he turned back to Hiccup. "Wha' were you
thinkin', lad? You gotta keep on your feet!" Getting in close to his
student, the smith almost growled. "A dragon will never, _ever_, just
stop fighting. Y' can't distract it, only disorient it. If you want
to stay alive, ya' gotta learn to be the same way. Learn that now, or
y' aren't gonna have a chance."

Gobber turned back to the class. "That's it for now. Meet me here
tomorrow mornin' just after sunrise. We need ta get another sixteen
weapons done before the boats leave."

"'Boats leave'?" Snotlout echoed in question. "What boats?"

Fishlegs piped up. "Stoick talked the town into doing another nest
search!"

Hiccup didn't hear Snotlout's reply as he walked down the bridge away
from the Ring.

The sun was near the horizon, casting long shadows through the trees
around Hiccup. After the whole Kill Ring and nearly-dying thing, he'd
meant to go home, get some sleep, prepare for tomorrow. That would



have been the Viking thing to do. That would have been the sane thing
to do.

"Then again," he said to the surrounding trees, "what part of the
last few days has been at all sane?"

The trees didn't respond. He was out on Raven Point again, looking
for the Night Fury - again. Because that had gone so well last time.
"Why, exactly, am I out here?" he continued to complain. "Hell, maybe
the dragon got the same experiential-vision too and decided to break
free and fly off earlier today. I know I would."

He considered the ridiculousness of the statement, given that he was
doing exactly the opposite by coming out here looking.

Hiccup hung his head. "What am I even doing out â€¦ Gah!"

He walked right into a branch at eye level, which proceeded to get
tangled in his hair. If he'd had his head up, it would've smacked him
in the face. In a moment of confusion, he realized just which branch
it was. It was the branch that he smacked yesterday just before he'd
found the Night Fury.

He looked up at the tree it was attached to. The tree swayed
imperceptibly in the wind, trunk unbroken. Further down the hill and
up the next rise, no sign of crash damage. No groove of upturned
soil. He jogged down where he thought it should be, and over the rise
in that tiny clearing with the rocks there was - no dragon.

"Well, this was stupid."

Hiccup sighed, his breath echoed by a nearby dragon's roar. Suddenly
alert again, the young Viking searched the surrounding trees with his
eyes. Not too far away, he heard wingbeats and claws scrabbling at
rock. Staying low to the ground, he ran in that direction.

Soon Hiccup found himself looking over a sharp, rocky drop perhaps
ten or twenty times taller than he was into a small clearing filled
with grass. The center of the clearing contained a small lake, and
scrabbling around the exterior was the Night Fury. It scrabbled at
the edges, trying to make its way out of the cove but only managing
to scratch and flap its way three-quarters of the way up any of the
walls. When it tried to fly to the opposite wall, the flapping motion
would cause it to tilt until its wings were vertical and its attempts
to correct its trajectory with its tail sent it crashing to the
ground. Hiccup remained low against the lip of the cove's surrounding
cliffs, observing all of this.

He also noticed a couple of ropes floating in the lake. After a
moment of consideration, he realized these were the ropes of the
bola. The only plausible explanation, he reasoned, was that the
dragon had altered its crash trajectory to land in the lake, then
used the freedom of floating in the water to untangle itself from the
ropes.

Just then, the Night Fury gave another attempt at climbing the cliff
opposite him. Realizing he had a perfect opportunity to sketch the
dragon with its wings extended, Hiccup drew out his notebook and a
charcoal stick. After just a few moments, he had its outline and
major details drawn.



It fell back to the earth, swinging wildly about its mid-wings just
behind and below its main wings. It landed on its back in front of
the lake and, after rolling onto its feet, its head snapped out at
some fish below the surface.

"Why don't you justâ€¦ fly away?" Hiccup muttered. He compared his
sketch to the dragon now walking in circles before the lake. He
rubbed out a portion of the tail that didn't exist on the real
subject, then realized how that one change affected its
symmetry.

"Boats travel in a straight line when they're symmetrical. Maybe
dragons can't fly when they're not symmetrical?" he said to himself,
quietly. He backed away from the edge, keeping a tight grip on any
loose items that might slip and fall. As soon as he was further from
the edge than the closest tree, he sprang up and began running back
home.

He'd shot down a Night Fury, and now it can't fly. He should tell the
town and get some better warriors out there - warriors who didn't
find the dragons too "intelligent" to kill.

Or maybe that'd anger the gods. Odin knows he already had enough bad
graces coming from them, what with burning down half the village
_himself_ every month. Hiccup wracked his brain for a solution. He
was too weak (mentally and physically) to kill the dragon. He was too
weak (mentally) to bring the village to kill the dragon.

What now?

Rather than focus on questions he couldn't answer, Hiccup jogged off
through the forest and returned home to sleep.

**A/N:**
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Chapter 5 | Please Don't Kill Me

The past two (or three? - it depended on whether the "vision"
actually counted against him) sleepless days weighed heavily on
Hiccup's mind as he tried to sleep. Eventually all the time he had
spent awake managed to pull his eyes shut into deep, thankfully
vision-less unconsciousness.

The next morning, Hiccup awoke before the sun had risen. Stretching
lazily, he pulled on a green tunic. He went downstairs, but his
father had already gone out to begin chiefing. It was rare that
Hiccup would meet his father at home, so this wasn't much of a
surprise. At a pleasant walking pace, he left the house and strolled



off through the village toward the Kill Ring.

As Hiccup ducked under the outer gate of the Kill Ring, the last of
the sun's disk rose silently above the horizon. Gobber and the rest
of the class - excepting Fishlegs - were already there.

"Alrigh' class, grab some o' these mangled weapons off the rack," the
old smith lectured. "We've got a couple of Nadders from the last
raid, so assuming no one tries to kill themselves today . . ." he
gave a pointed glance at Hiccup, ". . .we should be running this
exercise all mornin'."

"Yeah, Hiccup," piped up Tuffnut. "You're not supposed to kill
yourself in Dragon Training."

Hiccup sighed. "Don't I recall you saying something about
mauling?"

"That was me!" Ruffnut said indignantly. "And a couple of scratches
aren't going to kill me like having my head burnt off." She stopped
to consider this for a moment. "Maybe Tuffnut would survive that. You
want to try?"

"Yeah! That sounds . . ." Tuffnut began excitedly.

He was cut off by Astrid. "Like a terrible idea! Guys, just grab some
weapons and focus!"

"What she said!" said Snotlout. Astrid huffed in annoyance.

"Wait, guys, where's Fish?" Hiccup asked.

"Who knows?" said Tuff.

"Who cares?" asked Ruff.

"I'm he- . . ." Fishlegs began, ducking under the gate, but was
interrupted by a huge yawn. ". . .-re."

"Fishlegs!" Gobber said. "You're late, and did ya' sleep at
all?"

"Well, a little. I stayed up most of the night reading the Book of
Dragons again."

"And that's going to help you, how, exactly?" taunted Snotlout. "I
thought you had it memorized."

"Couldn't remember a Nadder's shot limit." Fishlegs yawned again.
"It's six."

"That's right," Gobber affirmed. "One for each of you. Now pick up
those weapons! We ha'ent got all day."

Today's Nadder run-around went much like the previous day's, though
there were fewer almost-deaths. Astrid got three weapons fixed, and
Snotlout managed to fix one (accidentally) while trying (and failing)
to hit on Astrid. Ruff and Tuff unfused one weapon into two. Hiccup
and Fishlegs managed to get one done each.



"That's all six shots outta this one. Good job with that mace,
Fishlegs!" Gobber shouted, as he limped over to lock the first Nadder
of the day back in its cage. The Nadder put up little fight as he
dragged it away.

"Uhhâ€¦ Gobber, why don't these Nadders use their tail spikes?"
Fishlegs asked, not sure if he'd like the answer.

"Tail spikes? You mean their tail gets more spiny than it already is?
I nearly got whacked over the head with that!" Snotlout
shouted.

"Please," Astrid chided. "The tail was three paces away from you that
whole swing."

"It doesn't just get spikier, all the spikes have venom, and then
with a particular motion the Nadder can throw the spikes. It sorta
flicks its tail and . . ." Fishlegs began to explain excitedly.

"We gave it some kinda' potion Gothi cooked up," Gobber said. "I
think she called it a muscle relaxant, or some-such. Anyway, none of
'em are shootin' spines, and that makes it safer to train all o' you
on the job, like I do. Anyway, are you all ready?"

Belatedly, the kids noticed Gobber had already moved to another door,
and was about to open it.

"Oh funfunfun!" Hiccup shouted, running toward the weapon rack, which
Gobber had restocked during the conversation. The other kids made
noises of agreement, running in the same direction.

Gobber opened the gate, and the new Nadder came bursting out.

Other than running for their lives and dodging dragon's fire by mere
finger widths, nothing much exciting happened. Astrid got three
weapons heated up. Snotlout managed to focus for once and heated two.
Ruff and Tuff fought over a three-way-fused weapon, and fixed two
parts of it (while the third got fused with the ground). 'Legs and
Hiccup fixed (together) one two-way fused weapon. Total count for the
morning: 17 weapons.

"Well, that should be enough repairs to equip the people going on the
nest hunt, at least, the ones in one boat," Gobber told the class.
"And I've got enough stocked up for the other two, so, that's it for
this morning."

"Thank Thor!" Snotlout exclaimed. "I thought I was going to die out
there!"

Ruffnut chuckled. "I wish Tuffnut had."

Moments later, the two were engaged in one of their usual
brawls.

"So, what are we doing tomorrow?" Astrid asked Gobber. "The boats
will be gone, so we'll be starting actual training then,
right?"

"Well," the smith began slowly. "I can't tell you exactly what,
because then you'll have time ta prepare. However, yes, you'll all be



facing a different class of dragon, and focusing on fighting rather
than simply not dying."

"That sounds good. I mean, that's good, right Astrid?" Snotlout
stammered.

She gave a disgusted snort and stalked off.

"She totally likes me," he said, once she was well out of
earshot.

Gobber turned to his remaining students. "We'll be dining in the
Great Hall together tonight, team building n' all, so someone tell
Astrid if you see her. Just after sundown, Great Hall, left handâ€¦
erâ€¦ hookâ€¦ tables. Y'know what I mean."

The twins practically rolled out of the Kill Ring's gate, still
throwing slaps and punches at one another. Snotlout walked out,
swaggering as he usually did. Fishlegs walked out like a normal
person (who weighed as much as a yak) and Hiccup walked out
diminutively. Just another day at the Ring.

-EoT-

Hiccup found himself in the forest again. It was a terrible idea to
come out here yet again, and he was probably going to get himself
killed permanently this time, but he couldn't hold in his curiosity.
An honest-to-Thor _Night Fury_, flightless, that HE had shot down.
And what's weirder, he couldn't stand to kill it.

And he didn't think the gods wanted him to.

The whole situation was too surreal. In what seemed like moments
(though was in reality minutes) he found himself standing two dozen
paces from the cove's edge, part way behind a tree trunk. He looked
around, and noticed a small cave under some fallen rocks that
appeared to lead through into the cove.

Carefully, and as quietly as he could, he slipped into the entrance
and came out halfway down the cliff wall, overlooking most of the
cove. From here, additional fallen stones provided a path down to the
cove's floor. He stayed low to the edge of the cave - on his hands
and knees - looking for any sign of the Night Fury.

His hand brushed something cold on the ground that he'd missed seeing
because he'd been so low down. Hiccup lifted the flat, round, black
object closer to his face as he rested on his elbows.

It was a dragon scale, of a colour he'd only seen on one dragon, and
that no other Viking had ever seen.

A low growl emanated from directly before him. As Hiccup lowered the
dragon scale, he stared directly into the eyes of its previous
owner.

"Uhh, hi?" he said, very quietly.

The dragon's growl grew. Before hiccup could summon another word, he
was flying through the air from the cliff face. He splashed down in
water that, after he stood up, came to just over his knees. After



some spluttering and wiping to get the water clear of his face, he
spotted the dragon thirty paces down the shoreline watching him
warily.

Hiccup wiped his eyes again. The dragon didn't shift at all. Slowly,
Hiccup sloshed his way out of the water, perpendicular to the dragon.
Back on shore, the dragon gave him another low growl, along with a
meaningful glance toward his right side. Hiccup patted himself down,
moving his fur vest out of the way and exposing the dagger sheathed
in his belt. Once visible, the dragon's gaze (and its ire) shifted to
the weapon. Slowly, using only the tips of his fingers, Hiccup drew
the knife from his belt and dropped it an arm's length to his
right.

The dragon's growl did not diminish. It gave another flick of its
head, this time between the dagger and the water. Carefully, keeping
his eyes on the dragon, Hiccup lifted the dagger with the toe of his
boot and tossed it into the lake. It landed with a light sploosh, but
he didn't look away from the creature that probably weighed thirty
times what he did.

The Night Fury gave one last warning snarl, then flapped hard into
the air. Hiccup watched its tail snap out instinctively to correct
its flight path out of the cove, but with the missing tailfin this
only served to unbalance the dragon, sending it flailing behind some
rocks on the opposite side of the cove's lake. It shook its head as
it emerged, as if to clear it, then used a concentrated purple-white
flame to scorch a patch of ground where it curled up to
sleep.

Hiccup figured that, given he was still alive, today went pretty
well. Then he considered how much of an understatement that was. That
he was still alive, dripping on the shoreline of this cove no more
than a hundred paces from a sleeping dragon with every reason and
opportunity to kill him? Today was a miracle. The worst the Night
Fury had done was throw him off a cliff - safely.

What does it want? What does he want?

Carefully - trying to avoid making any noise that would wake the
creature - Hiccup climbed the fallen stones he'd spotted upon his
entry, and exited the cove through the small cave. Once he was out of
sight of the cove, he took off at a jog, though he wasn't sure
whether he felt fear, relief, or just a need to be home.

As Hiccup entered the Great Hall, he heard Gobber's voice carry over
the chatter of Vikings at other tables. "Where did Astrid go wrong in
the ring today?"

Astrid spoke up immediately, cutting off the other kids as if this
had been gnawing at her. "I mis-timed my somersault dive during the
second Nadder's attack. It was sloppy. I nearly got burned."

"Yeah," Ruffnut piped up sarcastically. "We noticed."

Snotlout tried to defend her, to her annoyance. "No, no, you were
great. That was soâ€¦ Astrid."

Hiccup picked up a plate of food and a mug of water. He saw Gobber
shake his head at the other kid's antics. "She's right," said the



smith. "You have to be tough on yourselves."

As Hiccup passed the table, headed for the nearest empty one, Gobber
continued speaking. "Where did Hiccup go wrong?"

"Uh, he showed up?" Ruffnut answered.

"He didn't get eaten," Tuffnut added.

"He's never where he should be," Astrid said icily.

"Thank you, Astrid," Gobber cut them off. "You all need to live and
breathe this stuff." He cleared a spot on the table where the rest of
the class was eating, and dropped a worn book there. Hiccup sat at
the next empty table over. "The Dragon Manual. Everything we know
about every dragon we know of." Outside, thunder roared and a light
rain started. "No attacks tonight. Study up." The smith turned and
walked off, likely to finish some forge work.

The other kids seemed insulted. "Wait, you mean read?" Tuffnut
said.

"While we're still alive?" joined his twin sister.

"Why read words when you can just kill the stuff the words tell you
about?" Snotlout complained.

Fishlegs spoke up excitedly. "Oh! I've read it, like, seven times.
There's this one dragon that sprays boiling water at your face, and,
and this other dragon that buries itself for like a week . .
."

Tuffnut made a shushing motion with one hand. "Yeah, that sounds
great. See, there was a chance I was going to read thatâ€¦"

"... But nowâ€¦" chimed in Ruffnut, trailing off.

"You guys read. I'll go kill stuff," Snotlout said, getting up from
the table. Ruff and Tuff followed. Fishlegs followed, resuming his
babble about the various dragons he'd read about.

Hiccup got up from where he was and moved toward the table abandoned
by everyone but Astrid, who was still finishing some food. "Soâ€¦" he
began nonchalantly, "I guess we'll sha..."

She stood abruptly. "Read it." Then she turned and left.

"Oh, ah, so all mine then. Wow, okay. So I'll see you, uhh. . . "
Hiccup began. The door to the Great Hall slammed. ". . .
tomorrow."

-EoT-

Much later that night, when the roaring fire had died to embers and
everyone else had gone to bed, Hiccup turned to the book with a
couple of candles. Carefully, he opened its leather cover to the
first page, and muttered as he read.

"Dragon classifications. Strike class, Fear class, Mystery class.
Thunderdrum, lives underwater andâ€¦ concussive sound that can kill a



man at close range. Extremely dangerous, kill on sight. Timberjack,
razor-sharp wings that can cut down forests. Extremely dangerous,
kill on sight. Scauldron, sprays scalding water at its victims.
Extremely dangerous, kill on sight. Changewing, even newly-hatched
young can spray acid. Extremely dangerous, kill on sight. Gronckle,
Zippleback, The Skrill, Boneknapper, The Whispering Death. Burns its
victims, buries its victims, chokes its victims, turns its victims
inside-out. Extremely dangerous, extremely dangerous, kill on sight,
kill on sight, kill on sightâ€¦"

His reading was interrupted by a loud boom of thunder from outside.
He turned to the door, and after a moment of nothing out of the
ordinary, turned back to the book.

"Night Fury. Speed: unknown. Size: unknown. The unholy offspring of
lightning and death itself. Never engage this dragon. Your only
chance: hide and pray it does not find you."

He thought to himself for a moment, then drew out his still-damp
journal. Turning to the page with the Night Fury sketch, he dropped
it on the blank space of the Night Fury's page.

"Well, it found me, and here I am."

**A/N:**
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this late at night.**

**Here's the new chapter, weighing in at just under 2.5k words.
Hiccup and Toothless actually met without any violence! Hip-hip
hooray!**
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    6. Chapter 6 Boulder Class

Chapter 6 | Boulder Class:

Hiccup slunk stealthily into his home. His father was there, staring
intently at the pile of coals in their hearth as he prodded them. The
massive red-bearded Viking's expression was unreadable, as if he was
lost in thought - or daydreaming. Surprisingly, the chief even had
his helmet off. This didn't bode well.

If he was quiet enough, perhaps he could get upstairs without some
really awkward ...

"Hiccup."

"Hi - dad."

His father stood, turning away from the fire. "Hiccup, we need to
talk."

"Uh, okay. About...?" He tried to sound calm. His dad couldn't know



that he'd been visiting a dragon without killing it. The
overwhelmingly creepy atmosphere created by the fire's light was
probably just â€¦

"You've probably heard that the tribe is going on another nest
hunt."

"Oh! That. Yes. Yeah, kinda... Kinda the talk of dragon
training."

"Good. Right. Anyway, while I'm gone, focus on your training. Do
well, and â€¦ "

"Well, actually - dad," Hiccup interrupted the elder Haddock. "I was
thinking. We have a lot of dragon-fighting Vikings, but do we have
enough bread-making Vikings, or small home-repair Vikings?"

"You'll need this," his father said, lifting a war-axe from the back
of his belt like it weighed as much as one of Hiccup's pencils. Given
their size difference, it probably did - relatively. When his dad
dropped the axe into Hiccup's arms, it certainly didn't feel as light
as a pencil. Then again, the weight wasn't entirely physical.

"Dad, I don't want to fight dragons."

"Bah, come on. Yes you do."

"Rephrase, dad. I _can't_ kill dragons."

"Ah, but you _will_ kill dragons."

"No, I'm really very extra sure that I won't."

"It's time for you to learn."

"Can you not hear m-?"

"Hiccup! This is serious," his father interrupted, trying to regain
control of the conversation.

"This conversation is feeling very one-sided."

His father sighed. "Look, I know you're not the strong Viking that
you want to be. You have an opportunity here to get stronger,
though."

Hiccup snorted. "Fine, I just... Whatever. Thanks. I think."

"I got you something else, as well."

"Oh?"

His father pulled out a helmet, with two curved white horns. He
adjusted one of the horns in its socket, and handed the helm to his
son. As Hiccup reached for it, the axe he'd previously barely
supported with both hands dropped to the floor. Lifting the helm as
if it could fall apart at any moment, he reverently explored its
metal surface. "Dad, I â€¦ "

"It's half your mother's breastplate."



As if it had suddenly caught fire, Hiccup pulled his exploring hand
away from the helm, though his other hand continued holding it by one
horn. His father tapped his own helm, which was hanging from his
belt. "Matching set. Keeps her close."

"Wow. Thanks," Hiccup said, though he wasn't certain whether he was
sincere. (His mother's breastplate? What? That's just soâ€¦ he didn't
even have words.)

His father took the helmet from his hands, and set it gently atop the
boy's head. "When you're out in that Ring, or doing any battle,
really, you're carrying all of us with you." He reached down and
lifted the axe, placing it upright in his son's grip. "You walk like
us. You talk like us." He reached out and tapped the new helm. "You
think like us. Justâ€¦ while you're out there, try to lose some ofâ€¦
this."

"Dad, you just gestured to all of me."

His father's face was unreadable as he stood at his full height,
looking down. The silence pressed in on the two for almost a full
minute, interrupted only by the crackling of the fire.

"Right. So. Train hard. I'll be backâ€¦ probably," his father
finished.

"And I'll be here. Maybe," Hiccup muttered as his father turned to
his own bottom-story bedroom. Quietly, barely supporting the axe he'd
been given, Hiccup climbed the stairs and dropped into his bed,
leaving the axe propped up by the footboard.

"Thanks for all the support in my life decisions, _dad_," Hiccup
groaned as he dozed off to a very late sleep.

-EoT-

Hiccup awoke to a much brighter room. Sitting up, he looked out the
window. The sun was over the horizon - obvious even through the
threateningly dreary-grey cloud cover - and, as he watched, the
bottom of the glowing sphere separated from the horizon. Late again.
Helmet sliding uncomfortably around on his head, Hiccup leaped out of
bed and struggled to lift his new axe from the floor. He ran
downstairs, out the door, and down the path into the village. Thanks
to the weight of the axe, that took longer than he'd hoped. When he
finally got to the Ring, Gobber already had his hand on one of the
cage handles.

"Hiccup! Now ya' get here," the smith complained.

"Sorry!" Hiccup replied, slipping under the gate. "Stayed up late
reading the Book."

"_You_ stayed up late _reading_?" Ruffnut asked sarcastically, as
Hiccup joined the group of armed teens.

"_Never_ would've guessed," Tuffnut added, equally
sarcastically.

"Well, at least Fishlegs has a friend now," Snotlout said, loudly,



much to the heavier boy's chagrin.

Gobber cleared his throat, hand still resting on the cage lever.
Everybody shut up.

"Alrigh'. Let's get started," he said, with a hint of glee that
worried Hiccup. The lever descended, and the smith began limping away
along the outside edge of the ring.

"Wait, which dragon is â€¦?" Fishlegs began to ask, but was
interrupted by an angry Gronckle bashing open the cage door. It fired
a blast at the center of the group of teens.

They scattered, each heading in a different direction. The dragon
looked like two brown boulders cemented together, with a mouth on one
end and tiny wings at the center. It buzzed around the arena, bumping
into the metal ceiling a couple of times. Gobber, now safely
ensconced in the Kill Ring's entry-way on the opposite side of the
interior gate, shouted out to the group: "Today is about survival. If
you get blastedâ€¦ _you're dead._ Quick, what's the firs' thing you
need when fighting a dragon?"

"A doctor?" Hiccup answered sarcastically, with a hint of
panic.

"Plus-five speed?" Fishlegs piped up, also panicking.

"A shield," Astrid said with conviction.

"Very good, Astrid! Shields, go! Your shield is your most important
piece of equipment. If you must make a choice between a sword or a
shield, take the shield."

As his voice quieted, two others piped up. "Get your hands off my
shield!" shouted Tuffnut.

"There're like a million shields!" shouted back his sister.

"Take that one! It has a flower on it. Girls totally like flowers,"
Tuffnut countered indignantly.

Ruffnut wrenched the shield away from her brother and whacked him in
the face with it. The elder of the two (by five minutes) slumped
over, unconscious.

"Tuffnut, you're out. If you have ta bicker over equipment, you're
doing something wrong," Gobber shouted to the group. By this point,
Ruffnut and Tuffnut were the only ones without shields on their arms,
even though Ruff had one in hand. "Now, as Ruffnut just demonstrated,
the shield is also effective as a blunt-force weapon. However, if it
isn't on your armâ€¦"

He trailed off. Ruffnut looked at him in confusion, still holding the
shield by its edge. From her left, the Gronckle flew in, firing a
blast at the shield. Jumping backwards, she managed to avoid the
shield's exploding fragments.

"Not exactly that effective for blocking. Ruffnut, you're out!" the
smith shouted.



Hiccup and Fishlegs were both hiding once again behind a wooden
barrier against the wall. Astrid and Snotlout stood their ground in
the middle of the arena.

"All dragons have a limited number of shots. How many does a Gronckle
have?" Gobber quizzed the teens.

"Five?" Snotlout said, uncertainly.

"No, six!" Fishlegs shouted, jumping out of the cover he shared with
Hiccup.

"Very good Fishleg â€¦" The smith began to say, but was interrupted
when Fishlegs' shield was shot clean off the boy's arm. Fishlegs
screamed and ran toward the safety of the arena entrance.

"Fishlegs, you're out!"

"So, Astrid," Snotlout said, turning to her. "I'm moving into my
parents' basement. You should come by sometime to work out. You look
like you work out!"

Rather than use any energy to get annoyed by or punch Snotlout,
Astrid kept her attention fully on the _angry dragon_ bearing down on
the two of them. At the last possible moment, she dove away from the
babbling egomaniac. He finally noticed the dragon.

"Oh Thor's sh..." he began, but was cut off by his own shield taking
a fireblast that knocked him over.

"Snotlout, you're out!" Gobber shouted. "Hiccup! Get in
there!"

Snotlout scrambled to his feet and ran for the arena entrance,
abandoning his weapons. Hiccup, quietly, emerged from the cover and
jogged over to where Astrid was standing.

"So, I guess it's just you and me, huh?" he asked, looking at
her.

"Nope, just you."

She somersaulted away. Hiccup remembered what she'd _just_ done to
Snotlout and turned quickly, looking for the dragon. He found the
Gronckle descending toward him from behind. He raised his shield just
in time to deflect the incoming blast of fire. But Hiccup lost his
grip on the shield, which rolled away across the arena.

"One shot left! Hiccup!" the smith shouted across the arena, opening
the gate and running toward him. Hiccup, meanwhile, ran after his
shield, abandoning the axe he'd been somehow not dropping with one
hand. He got halfway to the edge of the arena before he realized -
much to his dismay - that the shield was rolling away from a direct
vector away from the angry dragon, meaning following it would let the
fire-breathing reptile catch up. Forsaking the shield, Hiccup ran for
the arena's edge - directly away from the dragon - unsure of what
he'd do once he got there.

He tripped and fell, scrambling backwards on his hands and rear the
final two feet to the wall. The Gronckle closed in, readying a



fireblast to end Hiccup once and for all. Hiccup closed his eyes,
sensing the heat intensify â€¦

The dragon roared in pain, flinching away from Hiccup and instead
blasting the wall. When Hiccup reopened his eyes, he saw the handle
of a double-bladed axe on the dragon's backside as it spun to face
its attacker. Lying prone now, Hiccup could make out the feet of
Astrid and Gobber (although in his case, it was one peg leg and one
foot) standing before the Gronckle.

"And that's six. Go back ta bed ya overgrown sausage!" Gobber
shouted, grabbing the Gronckle by its teeth with his
hook-appendage.

"Wait!" Astrid cried, moving to retrieve her axe from the Gronckle's
rear-end.

"Ah, nope, that's tha price of damagin' the trainin' equipment,"
Gobber chuckled. Astrid chased after Gobber and the Gronckle, but
then noticed that the axe wasn't in the dragon anymore. She looked
back toward Hiccup and saw it lying a few feet away from him.

"Hi," Hiccup said, still lying on the ground. "Knocked it out with my
face. Y'know, usual ol' me."

Astrid picked up her axe and stalked off. Gobber locked the Gronckle
in its cage, then turned around and frowned. "Bafore y'all run off!
Tomorrow, no weapons. Just bring a bucket o' water. Or three. 'S many
as y'can carry."

Tuffnut, who finally regained consciousness, looked around groggily.
"What? What'd I miss?"

Ruffnut came over and punched him in the back of the head. "Hiccup
almost died. It was awesome!"

In a few moments, the two were in a fight about how Ruff didn't wake
Tuff up to see Hiccup nearly die. Hiccup slowly regained his feet,
taking stock of any injuries other than the obvious bruise blossoming
on the right side of his face. He realized after a moment that he
wasn't wearing his helmet.

Looking around, he saw a glint of ivory and metal on the opposite
side of the arena. Evidently, when he had emerged from his cover
under the wooden panel, one of the helmet's horns had gotten stuck in
the board he and Fishlegs frequently hid under, which already had
been weakened by two days of dragon fighting. He walked over and
pulled the helmet loose, putting it back on his head.

Turning to go, he saw Gobber limping out of the arena. He jogged to
catch up with him, picking up his axe along the way. He caught up to
Gobber as they crossed the bridge back to the village.

"So, Gobber, I was reading the Book of Dragons last night â€¦ "
Hiccup began.

"Aye. Y'were late 'cause of it, yeah?" Gobber asked.

"Well, yes. See, I just happened to notice the book had absolutely
nothing on Night Furies. Is there another book? Or a sequel? Some



kind of Night Fury pamphlet?" Hiccup questioned.

"Noone's ever seen one and lived to tell the tale. Not even Bork the
Bold. 'cept you, a'course, but you said yourself that was more of a
vision. Bit hard to write anythin' when you don't know
anythin'."

"So how would one sneak up on a Night Fury?"

Gobber gave him a look of annoyance.

"I know, I know, but hypothetically."

Gobber considered for a moment. "Waitâ€¦ do you actually have the
beastie downed somewhere on the island?"

"No! No." Hiccup replied too quickly, "It, ah, flew off. When I found
- er - _couldn't_ find it. It's not here. I-I'm just asking, y'know,
in case it - uhm - ever comes back."

Gobber grunted. "Then my point still stands. Can't give advice about
a beastie you don't know anything about."

The two reached the end of the bridge, and turned toward the forge.
Hiccup began to split off. "Say, Hiccup," Gobber started. "I haven't
seen you around the forge much recently."

"Sorry, Gobber, I've gotta go practice in the woods. Gotta make sure
the dragons aren't prepared for allâ€¦ this!" Hiccup said, jogging
off. He heard a huff of suppressed laughter from the smith as he
disappeared from view.

-EoT-

The noonday sun shone brightened the alley between one of the
village's many storehouses, and one of its even more numerous
dwellings. Hiccup sat, leaning against the dwelling and looking at
the storehouse wall, considering things. In his hands was his helmet,
the one his dad had given him the night before. Absently, he adjusted
the loose horn back and forth as he thought.

Fact: The Night Fury was trapped in a small cove, and there was no
physical way for that tiny lake to provide enough food for it.

Fact: The Night Fury couldn't fly, because of him.

Trapped in the cove, it would die, because of him. Hiccup. Any Viking
would've considered that a good thing. Hiccup, clearly, wasn't just
any Viking.

Slowly, his mind slipped to the next treasonous thought.

Fact: The village had plenty of food, evidenced by being able to keep
the dragon-training dragons around.

Consider: What's one more dragon to that food supply?

This idea had been bouncing around in his head ever since he left
Gobber earlier in the day. The thought went against everything he'd
ever been taught. Feeding the enemy? Madness! But the fact that he



was still alive went against everything he'd ever been taught, too.
It - well, "he," at least Hiccup thought the dragon was male - hadn't
killed him in the cove, even given every opportunity. Hel, it went to
sleep with him still there! He probably could've snuck up and killed
it if he retrieved his dagger and remained absolutely quiet. And he -
the Night Fury - probably knew that.

Memories bounced around in his head too:

"_Winter is almost here and I have an entire village to feed!"_
_Stoick shouted._

"_A dragon will never, _ever_, just stop fighting," Gobber
lectured._

And then one that irked him, though he wasn't quite sure
why:

"_That's tha price of damagin' the trainin' equipment," Gobber
chuckled._

Gobber, one of Hiccup's role models, had treated the dragon as _less
_than an _animal._ The Gronckle (this one he had no clue of the
gender) had just gotten an axe lodged in its back and the smith was
only upset that it meant the dragon couldn't fight for a few days. He
couldn't believe the forgemaster could act so coldly toward a living
creature. One time the smith found a spider on the anvil, and he
carefully took the spider outside before he resumed hammering. He'd
ended up ruining the sword he was working on because of it.

"_Ah, but you _will_ kill dragons" Stoick countered._

His dad had treated killing the creatures like the most natural thing
in the world. To him, it probably was.

Hiccup just wasn't one of those people. He couldn't kill the dragon
in his vision - if that's what it even was. He couldn't kill the
dragon in real life.

He couldn't let the real dragon, that was really out in that forest,
die.

Decision made, he stood up and looked around, leaving the helmet in a
patch of grass beside him. Nobody had noticed him there. Silently, he
slipped under some loose boards into the storehouse. Inside, he
grabbed a basket and filled it with a couple fish off the top of each
storage bin: salmon, Icelandic cod, haddock (he chuckled at the
irony), and a whole smoked eel. He pulled his loot to the improvised
entrance, slid out for a quick look around, then dragged the basket
out and hoisted it onto his back. Unnoticed, he dashed out of
town.

Soon, he arrived at the cove, slipping through the cliff-cave
entrance quietly. He saw the dragon sleeping on the side of the lake
opposite his entrance. The whole scene - even with the breathing
black boulder that was actually an aggressive killing machine - came
off as quite peaceful. Dropping to the ground, Hiccup approached the
Night Fury.

He wasn't sure if he should wake it. He wasn't sure how he should



wake it. He wasn't sure why he'd want to wake it. Scratch that last
thought; he knew why.

Simply leaving food for the dragon would be too treasonous, Hiccup
reasoned. He needed to prove to himself that he - the dragon - was an
intelligent creature. What better way than to see whether he exuded
gratitude and trust? Neither of them could build that relationship
unless Hiccup was there when he - the dragon - became aware of the
food.

Also, Hiccup realized, he really needed to find a name for the
dragon, now that he was giving it a gendered pronoun.

So he stood there, terrified, ten paces from the massive killing
machine, with a basket of fish on his back. The dragon,
heart-stopping offspring of lightning and death itself, yawned in its
sleep.

Its teeth were gone.

"Huh. Toothless. I could've sworn you had â€¦"

Apparently, Hiccup's muttering was a touch too loud. The Night Fury's
eyes snapped open mid-yawn, instantly awake, and focused on Hiccup.
It jumped to its feet, eyes narrowing to slits and teeth appearing
where previously there were only gums, growling at the encroaching
teen.

"... teeth."

The two stood in tense silence for a moment, as the dragon's growl
faded to a low rumble.

"H-... Hi. Please don't kill me. I brought food," Hiccup
stammered.

The dragon sniffed, and its pupils widened to something rounder than
a slit, but still rather aggressive. Probably noticing that Hiccup
had nothing on him made of metal, the dragon stepped closer, sniffing
again.

"Ah.. uh... okay," Hiccup continued, unslinging the basket. The
dragon flinched back, growling louder as the basket's lid popped off,
spilling an assortment of fish onto the ground.

"Tah-dah! Fish. Food. Oh, gods, please don't kill me," Hiccup said,
inching backward.

The dragon sniffed at the pile. "I brought salmon, cod, haddock, and
a smoked eel," Hiccup said, gaining the slightest hint of
confidence.

That confidence vanished when, at the mention of an eel, the dragon
jumped backward and growled even louder. To Hiccup's relief, it
wasn't growling at him, but at his pile of fish.

He mentioned the eel, and the dragon freaked out. Coincidence? He
thought not.

Slowly, so as not to startle the creature, he reached into the pile



and fished (oh, ha ha) out the eel. At the sight of it, the dragon's
growl intensified again. Carefully, with just the tips of his fingers
as he had done with the knife the other day, Hiccup flung the eel
back towards the cave entrance. As soon as it was out of sight in the
grass, far away, the dragon relaxed and moved back over to the pile
of fish, nosing around in the seafood with its snout.

"Yeah, I don't like eel much either," Hiccup muttered, wiping his
sticky hand off on his vest and backing away from the ravenous
dragon.

He stood awkwardly, unsure of what to do while the dragon finished up
the last few fish. In his hunger, the Night Fury ended up sticking
his entire head inside the basket.

And he got it stuck.

As soon as the dragon realized he couldn't get the wicker contraption
off his head, he started growling again and thrashing about.

"Woah! Woah, c-careful! Justâ€¦" Hiccup tried to calm the dragon. But
the Night Fury was having none of that. Instead, it charged at the
sound of his voice. If he wasn't terrified for his life, he might
have found the sight of a wicker-headed-dragon hurtling toward him
quite funny. As it was, he had bigger issues to worry about. The
dragon's basket-head collided with Hiccup's torso, lifting him up
into the air. Reaching forward, Hiccup grabbed the lip of the basket
where it met the dragon's neck. The furious reptile shook its head,
trying to dislodge both Hiccup and the basket. Thanks to the scrawny
Viking's added weight (and grip) he succeeded, sending boy and basket
sprawling to the ground a dozen paces away.

Hiccup sat up. The Night Fury was low to the ground, wings raised
intimidatingly and growling at - the basket. Realizing he could
probably solve this the same way he did the problematic eel, Hiccup
grabbed the basket and threw it toward the cove's entrance. Turning
back to the fire-breathing reptile, Hiccup was relieved to see him
looking somewhat calmer. The dragon's eyes still were narrowed
slightly, but the aggressive slitting of the pupils had all but died
away, and several flaps around his head had come up in a more relaxed
fashion. The dragon also was sitting up, wings in.

Nervously, Hiccup smiled at the dragon, making sure not to bite his
teeth together in a way that would look aggressive. The creature
blinked, then the corners of his mouth began to pull sideways and
upwards. After a moment, the dragon had a gummy smile on his face,
teeth retracted and pupils rounded. Hiccup's smile faltered in
wonder. Carefully, the Viking stepped forward, slowly raising his
hand.

When Hiccup came within six paces, the Night Fury's smile dropped
away. He gave a quiet snarl, eyes slitting and teeth extending, then
launched into the air, attempting to fly across the lake. Once again,
the dragon lost control and spiraled down on the opposite shore.

The dragon still didn't really trust him. He was still afraid of him
- scrawny Viking Hiccup - like a cat with someone it had just met. No
petting today. Come back later.

"Okay, then. Toothless dragon isn't aggressive at the sight of me. I



suppose that's a good first step," Hiccup said to the stretch of
lakeshore around him. As he moved back toward the items he'd thrown,
he considered what had just happened.

Obviously, he (the dragon) needed a name. "Toothless" is fairly
benign, technically truthful (some of the time), and very
Viking-like. Hiccup decided he'd call the dragon Toothless.

Arriving at the rockfall that led up to the cove's cave entrance,
Hiccup put the eel inside the basket and hefted the now slightly
deformed wicker bundle. Once he'd climbed part way up, he looked back
at the Night Fury. Toothless was sitting in the shade of the cove,
tail wrapped around himself. His tailfin (not plural) was lifted in
front of his face as he fanned it in and out at the whim of his
muscles. He was staring specifically at the space where another
tailfin once had been.

An idea struck Hiccup. A crazy, un-Viking-like idea that - now that
he'd had the thought - he couldn't resist trying. He pulled out his
notebook, letting the basket drop to the rock behind him. Using a
charcoal stick, he noted down the rough angle that the right tailfin
reached when open, and the length of each of its support spines.

He did this, he thought. Maybe he can fix this.

**A/N:**

**I am a terrible, horrible, no good, very bad person.**

**And I'm sorry.**

**But this chapter is nearly double the length of any previously
released chapter! That's good, right?**

**Sorry. :(**

**Chapter 7 is on track though, because it's already done and edited
by the beta. That's good. :)**

**Thanks for reading, enjoy the rest of your day/night/life/battery
power (whatever comes first)**

End
file.


